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July 7, 2021 
 
Dear Citizens of Baltimore City,  
 
The Mission of the Office of the Inspector General (OIG) is to promote accountability, efficiency, 
and integrity in City government, as well as to investigate complaints of fraud, financial waste, 
and abuse.  
 
The OIG investigated a complaint alleging Baltimore Police Department (BPD) sworn employees 
were paid for overtime hours they were not entitled to. The OIG concluded that portion of the 
investigation and referred it to the BPD’s Public Integrity Bureau (PIB). Additionally, the OIG 
investigated allegations that sworn BPD employees received overtime compensation for days 
when they were on scheduled personal or vacation leave.  
 
OIG Investigation 
 
The OIG reviewed BPD’s collective bargaining agreement—a Memorandum of Understanding 
(MOU) between BPD and the Fraternal Order of Police (FOP) Lodge 3 union regarding the 
administration and use of overtime by sworn BPD employees. The OIG interviewed multiple 
sworn BPD employees to understand how overtime is submitted and approved. Additionally, the 
OIG interviewed various individuals from the Department of Finance (DOF) and BPD’s fiscal, 
legal, and human resources divisions about the budget and procedures and policies for overtime 
usage and submission. 
 
The OIG investigation revealed that the MOU allows for sworn BPD employees to receive 
payments for personal or vacation leave and overtime simultaneously for the same calendar date 
and, in some instances, the same shift. BPD upper management confirmed that a sworn BPD 
employee can submit for paid time off and receive overtime pay for hours worked on the same 
date. The language in the current MOU states all days and hours of paid leave time shall be treated 
as days and hours worked. Thus, once a BPD employee receives authorization for paid leave on a 
particular date, any additional time submitted for the same date automatically becomes overtime. 
 
BPD Overtime Budgets/Usage 
 
The DOF provided a breakdown of the overall BPD overtime costs for the last two fiscal years, as 
shown in Tables 1 and 2. The OIG did not review any overtime submitted by non-sworn personnel1 
but chose to outline the statistics for potential review by management.   
 
 

                                                      
1 The City Union of Baltimore (CUB) MOU for non-sworn BPD employees does not have the same provision 

allowing employees to use leave and obtain overtime simultaneously.    
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Table 1: BPD Budgeted Overtime Costs 
Overtime Category FY19 Budget FY20 Budget 
Court Appearances $4,503,556 $4,616,147 

Overtime Non-Sworn Personnel $2,115,955 $2,168,854 
Overtime - Sworn Personnel $18,486,826 $17,048,996 

Anticipated Unfilled Vacancy Savings (200 Officers) $15,523,800 $15,989,514 
Sports Overtime $979,984 $1,004,484 

APPROVED OVERTIME BUDGET $41,610,121 $40,827,995 
Supplemental Appropriations (Granted after initial budget) $5,000,000 $2,000,000 

SUPPLEMENTAL APPROVED OVERTIME BUDGET $46,610,121 $42,827,995 

Table 2: BPD Actual Overtime Costs 
Overtime Category FY19 FY20 

All $50,624,986 $43,826,636 

In each of the last two fiscal years, BPD exceeded its overtime budget. The OIG took into 
consideration the supplemental appropriates and budget adjustments which is shown in Table 3. 

Table 3: BPD Overtime Cost Differences 
Overtime Difference FY19 FY20 

All Overtime Costs before Supplemental Appropriations $9,014,865 $2,998,641 

OLC Ruling 

The OIG requested the Office of the Labor Commissioner (OLC), in its contract administrator 
capacity, to provide an opinion on BPD’s understanding of the MOU’s language. On 
February 4, 2021, Deborah Moore-Carter (Moore-Carter), Labor Commissioner, responded that 
the MOU allows BPD employees to take paid leave (e.g., vacation or personal leave) and 
concurrently work the same day and earn overtime, even if the hours overlap. Further, Moore-
Carter acknowledged this form of overtime allowance has been a BPD practice for many years. 
Consequently, changing this accepted practice would require negotiation with the FOP. According 
to Moore-Carter, BPD is currently in negotiations with the FOP for successor MOUs, including 
reforming this practice and other problematic overtime practices. 

Investigative Findings 

After reviewing the MOU and dialoguing with the OLC, the OIG concluded that some BPD 
employees are authorized by management to submit and receive payment for both approved 
personal or vacation leave and overlapping overtime. Although this practice is permitted and does 
not violate any City policy, it could be perceived as wasteful. BPD exceeded its overtime budge 
for the last two fiscal years by $12,013,506. This figure takes into consideration adjustments made 
as a result of vacant positions and supplemental funding.  

mailto:oig@baltimorecity.gov


REPORT FRAUD, WASTE AND ABUSE 
HOTLINE: 443-984-3476/800-417-0430    EMAIL: OIG@BALTIMORECITY.GOV WEBSITE: OIG.BALTIMORECITY.GOV 

The OIG was unable to determine the exact excess due to the BPD’s particular practice of double 
payment for simultaneous paid leave and overtime hours. 

The OIG understands that information can be changed or updated during the course of an 
investigation or after an investigation has concluded. However, the mission of the OIG is to 
provide transparency and accountability using the information available to it at the time of the 
investigation. The OIG appreciates the cooperation of all City agencies and personnel in this 
investigation, especially members of DOF and BPD.  

Sincerely, 

Isabel Mercedes Cumming, Inspector General 
Office of the Inspector General 

Cc: Hon. Brandon Scott, Mayor of Baltimore City 
Hon. Nick Mosby, President, City Council 
Hon. Bill Henry, Baltimore City Comptroller 
Honorable Members of the Baltimore City Council 
Hon. Jim Shea, City Solicitor 
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